DEVELOPMENT OF A MODEL TO ASSESS FLUID COMPOSITION USING

ACOUSTIC LEVITATION

AN HONORS THESIS

SUBMITTED ON THE 10th DAY OF MAY, 2020

TO THE DEPARTMENT OF BIOMEDICAL ENGINEERING

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS

OF THE HONORS PROGRAM

OF NEWCOMB-TULANE COLLEGE

TULANE UNIVERSITY

FOR THE DEGREE OF

BACHELOR OF SCIENCES

WITH HONORS IN BIOMEDICAL ENGINEERING

ΒY

JEREMY CHINWE ORIE **APPROVED:**

Damir B. Khismatullin Director of Thesis

Duincy Brown

Second Reader

Michael Naguib

Digitally signed by Michael Naguib DN: cn=Michael Naguib, o, ou, email=naguib@tulane.edu, c=US Date: 2020.05.10 22:52:13 -05'00'

Third Reader

Michael Naguib

ABSTRACT

Blood, in all its glory, is at the center stage of life. Its circulation is necessary for the continuation of life. Its regulation is performed by multiple organs in the body. Its transportation of molecules fights diseases and replenishes nutrients. Understanding blood as a media for the body's most critical molecular components has been central to the diagnosis of diseases and viruses throughout the centuries.

The morphology of blood, dictated by the components residing within its domain erythrocytes, leukocytes, platelets, antigens to fight foreign agents such as viruses, and many more molecules, show the potential to be represented by a patterned frequency set. Here, I present a method using acoustic tweezing, a process which utilizes a custom-built acoustic levitator to trap whole fluid samples in nodes created by ultrasound waves, to induce oscillations. Said oscillations are then analyzed spectrally, where it is found that distinct frequencies are resonated by the sample.

The frequencies and the level of amplification change with sample properties, correlating changes in spectra with changes in morphological structure. Such findings led to additional work in creating models to investigate the impact of controlled changes in fluid composition on the spectra. The hope is that spectral data from oscillation patterns of whole blood and other biological fluids can be used for classification purposes in diagnostics without the excessive drawing of whole blood from patients, without the need for blood fractionation, or the need for complex and expensive laboratory analysis, such as those used in immunoassays.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to thank my Lord and Savior Jesus Christ for his everlasting grace and peace he has given me through my journey as a biomedical engineering major at Tulane University. Without such grace and peace, I would not have made it this far, nor would I have had the capacity to embark on this thesis project.

Secondly, I would like to thank my family for their encouragement and prayers along the way. I would like to thank my parents, Dr. Olanike O. Orie and Dr. Kenneth K. Orie, for their continued support of my endeavors in the field of science and engineering. I would also like to extend even more thanks to Dr. Orie, who provided great insight and expertise in discussing the parallels between the acoustics of this project and the acoustics in speech analysis.

Next, I would like to thank my primary investigator and research advisor, Dr. Damir Khismatullin, for his vote of confidence in this project and in me to carry out its objectives on short notice. Dr. Khismatullin never wavered in his support for my willingness to progress from the computational side of the acoustic tweezing laboratory to the experimental side of it and has expanded my opportunities to learn the two sides of the research spectrum.

Furthermore, I would like to thank the other members of the biomedical acoustics group in Dr. Khismatullin's Lab—Nithya Kasireddy, Kevin Luo, Madeline Tallman, Deepika Rajkumar, Alexandra Verne, Audrey Schreiner, and Colette McGarvey for their camaraderie and support in research. My very presence as a member of the laboratory is thanks to Nithya, who recruited me to join the group and has utilized various tasks based on laboratory needs to further develop my programming skills. I would also like to extend thanks to Scott Hymel, another member of the Khismatullin Lab, for all his help and guidance in my development as a programmer and engineer here at Tulane. Finally, I would like to thank the remaining students in the Tulane University Biomedical Engineering Undergraduate Class of 2020. Your brilliance and exuberance inspire me daily to tread in my work and being in your midst has been an unforgettable experience.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Tables	.v
List of Figures	vi
Introduction	1
Background	.4
Materials and Methods	.20
Results	.27
Discussion and Conclusion	.34
Bibliography	.38
Appendix	.43

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Head-to-head density and size comparisons of red blood cells and white blood cells4
Table 2.Comparison of acoustic properties of blood, water, air, and polystyrene, a polymer which
we will use to mimic molecular components in blood13
Table 3. 'The number of sample fluid droplets levitated from the control and experimental groups.
Table 4. The average resonance shift of the primary resonance peak of the spectra for each group
Table 5. The average resonance shift of the primary resonance peak of the spectra, found during
each day of experimentation. On each day, the humidity in the experimental laboratory differed.
Table 6. The average resonance shift of the secondary resonance peak of the spectra, found during
each day of experimentation. On each day, the humidity in the experimental laboratory differed.
*Only two samples of the tested +.05M PSMP groups showed a secondary resonance peak. Only
one of the samples of the tested +.1M PSMP groups did not show a secondary resonance peak. 32

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.The three main cellular compositions of whole bloodred blood cells, white blood cells
and platelets. ⁵¹
Figure 2. A simple example of a type of chromatographypaper chromatography. Leaf extract is
placed on a strip of paper and will react with propanone. Here, the roles are reserved. In order to
reveal the pigmentation of the leaf extract components, the propanone (mobile phase) will rise and
move through the extract (stationary phase) and the subsequent reaction reveals the pigment
composition. ⁶⁰
Figure 3. When a cell passes through electrodes, it will change the acoustic impedance of the system.
These changes are then recorded to determine the cell volume, as volume is recorded as a pulse in
voltage. This is a reproducible method if the quantity of the suspension is precisely controlled so
that values remain the same. ⁶⁹ 7
Figure 4. The thromboelastograph (TEG)9
Figure 5.The rotational thromboelastometer (ROTEM)10
Figure 6.Multiples of the fundamental frequency are called harmonics. Not every resonant
frequency must be a harmonic, however. Spurious peaks may occur that are also very integral to
the signal. These are overtones, but not harmonics as they are not multiples of the fundamental.12
Figure 7From the Wu paper, (A) schematic of the cell removal and exosome isolation modules, (B)
an image of the microfluidic chip itself, (C) mapping of the pressure nodes for the separation of
cells. ⁴³
Figure 8. Effects of acoustic radiation force on levitated liquids. ⁵⁵ 17
Figure 9. For a resonant circuit, the higher the Q-factor, the lower the damping and the sharper the
resonant peak is. ⁶³
Figure 10. Schematic of the device developed by the Khismatullin Lab. The device consists of a
levitator (100), oscilloscope (102), function generator (104), amplifier (106), transducer (108),

reflector (110), and a sample being levitated (112). The carrier wave is sent by the function
generator, amplified by the amplifier, and then sent to the transducer. ⁵⁶ 21
Figure 11. The driving (carrier) signal is modulated by a sine wave, which serves as the modulation
signal. The modulated output induces oscillations from the levitated fluid drop, which are recorded
by a photodetector apparatus
Figure 12. The levitation systeman automated syringe, placed on a stand is used to inject a 6 μ L
sample from the solution into the node sandwiched in-between the plates of the levitator-a
transducer and a reflector. A flashlight is used as a light source for the camera, which is used to
take photographs of the levitated sample. A humidifier (behind the camera) can be used to control
the humidity in the room
Figure 13. A fluid sample as small as 6 μ L can be levitated using this system. The sample is placed
in the path of light from a flashlight. This light shines in a straight line to a photodiode, and the
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations,
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked
oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked

Figure 18. Fast Fourier Transform from a tested sample droplet. With time, not only do the resonance frequencies shift, but the amplitude of the frequency shifts with it, broadening the Figure 19. Resonance shifts of the primary resonance peaks for the control and experimental groups, split by humidity. Higher humidity 49% for all groups, while lower humidity values were 38% for the control and the +.025M PSMP group, 33% for the +.05M PSMP group, and 27% for Figure 20. Resonance shifts of the primary resonance peaks for the control and experimental groups, split by humidity. Higher humidity 49% for all groups, while lower humidity values were Figure 21. Total quality factor for each sample levitated at each time point. While a general trend of high quality factor to low quality factor is observed, there are some outliers hanging around in the top right corner. These are likely miscalculations or misreading of the quality factor, and a Figure 22. In addition to the pseudocode diagram seen in the Materials and Methods section, this version is updated in response to the findings of this study. Abnormal quality factor values can be tracked back to its originator-noise peaks. Because of this observation, quality factor can be used Figure 23. A plot of oscillation spectra from the same aqueous dextran fluid droplet. It was seen Figure 24. The same shifting effect was seen even in oscillation spectra with two resonance peaks, rather than just one. The secondary peak diminished faster and was absorbed by the larger peak. Figure 25. To show the effect viscosity has on resonance modes, three different concentrations of

aqueous dextran solutions were levitated. Raising the dextran concentration to 5%, thus increasing

the velocity, lowered the number of oscillatory modes from two to one and provided a much more
stable spectrum
Figure 26. The code in the appendix below has also been used to analyze oscillation spectra of other
fluid droplets, like whole blood. The resonance shifts in blood are more prominent than in aqueous
dextran due to blood's stronger behavior as a viscoelastic fluod

INTRODUCTION

As the ancient Jewish texts say, "the life is in the blood"¹. Human blood has been understood, since the earliest of civilizations, to possess great mystery and power. It is armed with feeling as if it were a being of its own with nerves and a brain—blood "boils" when we are angry and "chills" when we are afraid, and hovers like a spirit, showing its face in the truest moments of weakness.

The blood of martyrs and the youth was believed to have healing power. While titans such as France's King Louis XI failed to use the blood of the youth to stave off certain death³, another titan in the field of hematology published "An Anatomical Essay on the Motion of the Heart and Blood in Animals"—William Harvey. Going against the accepted theory that blood was made in the liver from digested food and drink, Harvey discovered that the heart pumped blood to the arteries and that the veins brought the blood back to the heart⁵. This led to transfusion experiments, and the failures of these experiments led to the research of Karl Landsteiner³, who identified blood types and the interactions between them. This, coupled with Landsteiner's later discovery of the Rhesus factor, was the key to mastering the art of blood transfusions³.

For blood to qualify for transfusion, it must be tested and screened. Blood tests are one of physicians' most resourced tools to diagnose some of the most common medical conditions of patients in the world today^{10,22}. A blood test ordered by a physician can deliver information about whether the red blood cells are delivering normal amounts of oxygen to the tissues, how well the blood will clot, what kind of hormones are circulating in your blood vessels and how much, and so much more. Throughout history, blood tests have adapted to the most consequential pathological findings of the scientific world, (e.g. discovery of the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), for

which blood transfusion screening began in 1985¹) and have shaped institutional policy in countries around the world^{7,8,9}.

Although blood tests can offer significant information about a patient's health, the weaving through the medical maze to acquire the information may require several tests that increase medical costs for patients¹⁴. Overdrawing of blood, which is done to mitigate the possibilities of errors during laboratory tests (such as difficulties in blood fractionation), have been shown to increase the patient's risk for anemia^{13,22}. The number of different tests can lead to mishandling of patient's blood. The desire to simplify blood testing by reducing the amount of blood needed to be drawn and tested is still unfulfilled⁵.

The Khismatullin Lab at Tulane University has developed a novel, non-contact method for blood coagulation analysis, referred to as "acoustic tweezing rheometry"¹⁶. The method uses acoustic levitation to measure the rheological properties of fluids, with volume as little as $6 \ \mu L^{16}$. To levitate an object, the force of gravity pulling the object down must be balanced out by an opposing force. Gravity is balanced by acoustic radiation forces, which reach their peak values at specific points in the standing wave field called nodes¹⁷. At these nodes, the acoustic radiation forces are just enough to balance gravity, causing the object to levitate. The object will then oscillate when the standing wave field surrounding it is modulated by a driving frequency²⁷.

When the driving frequency imposed on a levitated fluid drop is close to the natural frequency of the fluid drop, the drop will oscillate at a higher amplitude than at other frequencies. This is called resonance. A hypothesis can be made claiming that the appearance of cells and proteins of different sizes and shapes in whole blood, which change the rheological properties of the whole blood, will also change the whole blood's resonant frequencies. For example, viscosity, a classic rheological property, influences the pattern of oscillation. The more viscous the fluid is, the more it will resist these oscillations, and the viscosity of the blood is influenced by the composition of the blood¹⁵. Viscosity leads to the shift of resonance frequencies¹¹. Additionally,

the abnormality of certain cells and proteins in blood is an indicator for blood-related diseases that affect the viscosity of the blood¹⁹ (e.g., thrombosis, anemia, etc.). Therefore, the extraction of these resonant frequencies from the spectrums of the oscillations of the blood drop may provide a pathway to distinguishing healthy whole blood samples from non-healthy ones.

The purpose of this study is to develop a model to match spectral features, such as resonance frequencies, of the oscillations of biological fluids to biological features embedded in such fluids, such as cells. The success of such a model would be able to use spectral features to detect abnormalities in biological morphology in order to diagnose pathological phenomena.

BACKGROUND

I. Chemical Composition of Human Blood

Blood is a mixture of cellular components in a fluid called plasma¹. The plasma houses the major cellular components of the blood. The major cellular components of the blood are erythrocytes (red cells) and leukocytes (white cells)¹. The major difference between red and white cells, other than their function, is that white cells are nucleated. The third wheel to the red and white cells are platelets¹, which are proteins recruited to plug damaged sites (wounds) in the blood vessel once the white cells have cleared out the invading bacteria.



Figure 1.The three main cellular compositions of whole blood--red blood cells, white blood cells and platelets.⁵¹

Blood Cell	Density ^{49,58}	Diameter ^{1,50,57}
	(g/mL)	(µm)
Red	1.11	7
White	1.08	12-20
Platelets	1.04-1.08	2-3

Table 1. Head-to-head density and size comparisons of red blood cells and white blood cells.

The function of the red blood cells is to deliver oxygen to tissues in the body. Red cells have a biconcave disk shape¹⁹, which allows them to squeeze into small blood vessels and tight capillary junctions in tissues. A misconfigured red cell shape such as a sickle shape seen in patients with sickle cell anemia²⁷, where the shape significantly increases the elastic modulus of red cells

and limits the ability to deform, obstructing its circulation¹⁹. Iron molecules in the proteins called hemoglobin, which have high concentration in red cells, bind oxygen molecules for their delivery into the capillaries.

White cells serve as an important part of the body's immune system²⁸. The main three categories of white blood cells are granulocytes (includes basophils, neutrophils, and eosinophils), monocytes and lymphocytes, and their task is to recognize foreign cells in the body and to eliminate them through phagocytosis¹. During infections, their concentration in the blood increases, as these cells use the blood as a transport means to get to the tissue in need for their aid.

II. Diagnostic Methods to Assess Fluid Composition

Because blood vessels serve as the transportation system of the body, many different components necessary for life can be extracted from a blood sample and are used for testing. Clinically, the gold standard for assessing the compositions of biological fluids involve some use of immunoassay techniques. Immunoassays work by using immobilized antibodies to capture desired antigens in the testing sample. For higher levels of specificity, another antibody may be used to label the captured antigen, and then a tracer is used to provide the appropriate analytical signal for detection. This technique is used to screen for antibodies or other nanoscale molecules, which can be used to detect viruses or tumor markers in plasma serum (a liquid which separates from blood after it clots).⁶¹ However, immunoassays can generally only be used with specific, expensive and complex instrumentation. Secondly, single-analyte immunoassays do not provide a high enough throughput for clinical usage and are not specific enough to diagnose a specific type of cancer, as a single tumor marker can mark for different types of cancers.⁶¹ The development of multi-analyte immunoassays, which are simple and inexpensive but also keep the specificity and sensitivity of single-analyte immunoassays are of clinical need.

Immunoassays are part of a broader category of a special type of chromatography—affinity chromatography. Affinity chromatography is the use of a biological reaction, such as the bonding of an antibody with an antigen, in order to separate the composition of a liquid.⁶² Generally, chromatography is a technique used in organic chemistry and biochemistry applications for separating a substance into its chemical components.⁶⁰ A column is packed with a stationary phase element, any element that will react with the desired analyte (sample you are testing). The stationary phase is selected based on the factor (i.e., polarity, size, biochemical binding, boiling point) used for separation. The analyte (mobile phase) will pass through the stationary phase, react, and separate based on the different reactions of its individual components. The simplest example is the use of chromatography to separate the pigment of a leaf or a marker. Once the separation occurs, depending on the factor of separation, may be analyzed for signal detection.⁶⁰



Figure 2. A simple example of a type of chromatography--paper chromatography. Leaf extract is placed on a strip of paper and will react with propanone. Here, the roles are reserved. In order to reveal the pigmentation of the leaf extract components, the propanone (mobile phase) will rise and move through the extract (stationary phase) and the subsequent reaction reveals the pigment composition.⁶⁰

Automated technologies to perform analysis of the components of biological fluids widely revolve around flow cytometry coupled with label-detection technologies like spectroscopy.²⁸ Flow

cytometers can not only be used to diagnose the presence of components on the nanoscale level, but also on the microscale level³⁴—blood cells. Hematology analyzers such as Coulter-counters, which applies the principle of particles inducing changes in the impedance when flowing in a tube concurrently with an electrical current, are used to detect the presence of red blood cells and the different types of white blood cells.^{66,67} These changes are directly proportional to the particle volume in the assessed fluid.



Figure 3. When a cell passes through electrodes, it will change the acoustic impedance of the system. These changes are then recorded to determine the cell volume, as volume is recorded as a pulse in voltage. This is a reproducible method if the quantity of the suspension is precisely controlled so that values remain the same.⁶⁹

Because the Coulter-counter doesn't differentiate between living and dead cells or provide an image to validate the cell count or to further enunciate the morphology of the detected cells, flow cytometry light-scattering or fluorescence detection techniques may be coupled with it to supplement its drawbacks to get more detailed information on the cellular components.

Hematology analyzers are beginning to become flow cytometers themselves as analyzers acquire the ability to detect antigen markers.⁶⁸ However, the expense of the systems and the

specialization to use the systems create room in the field for future development of apparatuses and methods for upgraded detection and diagnosis.³⁴

III. Diagnostic Methods to Assess Blood Coagulation

When a blood vessel is injured or cut, the body must work quickly to close the tear in the vessel before the hemorrhaging, or bleeding, becomes fatal.⁷⁰ The mechanism for this immediate response is called a thrombus, or a blood clot. The blood clot is formed by platelets (also called thrombocytes), which are cells that clump together to form the clot. Through two cascade pathways—extrinsic and intrinsic, a protein called fibrin is formed. Fibrin weaves the mesh of platelet and red blood cells together to plug the wound to prevent further blood loss. The process to activate the formation of the plug, is called coagulation.

Blood clots achieve normal hemostasis, a stop to excessive bleeding. This is achieved when the blood clot is adhered onto the vessel wall at the site of the wound. However, sometimes the blood clot becomes embedded into the lumen of the blood vessel. Clots inside of the lumen can obstruct blood flow in the vessel, like how a serious car accident will stop the flow of traffic. However, in the body, such a stoppage in traffic can be extremely fatal. This is called thrombosis, and in severe cases can lead to ischemia and tissue death.⁷¹ The coagulation cascade pathway's goal is to maintain a fine line between pro- and anti-coagulation to prevent hemorrhaging and thrombosis.⁷¹

Other examples of coagulation disorders can come from deficiencies in coagulant proteins and their carriers. The factor VIII coagulant protein deficiency is also known as haemophilia A, the factor IX coagulant protein deficiency is known as haemophilia B, and the factor XI coagulant protein deficiency is known as haemophilia C. These deficiencies cause excessive bleeding, and the degree of the deficiency is correlated with the severity of the bleeding.⁷² Such factor proteins are monitored through methods described in the next section. To measure blood coagulation, certain tests are performed to study the interaction of the factors which play a role in the coagulation pathway. Two of these tests are PT and aPTT tests. The Pro-Thrombin (PT) test measures the clotting time of the extrinsic (tissue-factor induced) pathway, while the activated Partial Thromboplastin Time (aPTT) test measures the clotting time of the intrinsic (contact) pathway.⁷³ Due to a need for laboratories to be able to obtain testing results in time to provide effective anticoagulation treatment, methods to perform these tests have been refined over the years.



Figure 4. The thromboelastograph (TEG).

One of those methods is known as oscillatory rheology. The goal of rheological experiments is to analyze the behavior of fluids under certain applied force. Devices such as the Thromboelastograph (TEG) and the Rotational Thromboelastometer (ROTEM) use this concept of applying an oscillatory shear force to measure the induced shear stress over time. The TEG measures the viscoelasticity of whole blood without the need to separate plasma. The TEG consists of the whole blood being mixed with an activating agent called kaolin and calcium inside of a cup. The cup slowly oscillates around a pin to mimic blood flow, and over a time a clot will form around the pin. During clotting, the torque between the pin and cup is measured. Parameters are taken from the torque curve to classify coagulation status. The TEG has proven useful in applications such as liver surgery, trauma surgery, and obstetrics.⁷⁴

ROTEM, also known as Thromboelastometry (TEM) is like TEG, only that the setup involves the pin oscillating instead of the cup. The ROTEM produces a curve of elasticity over time during clotting. ROTEM is less sensitive to agitation than conventional TEG and provides results in a much quicker time frame.⁷⁵



Figure 5.The rotational thromboelastometer (ROTEM).

Though the mechanisms described above have been proven useful, there are also some drawbacks to using them. The TEG has been described to have a very large variation coefficient and whole blood specimen samples tend to not have stability. It has been described to have strain amplitude that is uncontrolled and a strain amplitude that exhibits progressive decrease during coagulation. Thus, its operation can delay clot formulation and even modify clot structure during the measurement.⁷⁶ Both TEG and ROTEM also require contact between the device used to record the measurements and the fluid sample itself. Such samples may be composed of reactive proteins and polymers and contact with the external environment may lead to reactions that would change the viscoelastic properties of the sample itself.⁷⁶Thus, a non-contact method for the assessment of whole blood samples is needed.

IV. Acoustic Principles

Sound waves can move through any media. Sound waves are pressure waves, causing particle displacements in the media it travels through. The properties of the media allow it to amplify or dampen the pressure waves. The elasticity of the material determines the ability of the displaced particles to return to their original position—analogous to a guitar string when plucked or a swing when initially pushed³⁷.

When considering sound waves, however, particle displacement does not occur in an arclike form like in a swing. Rather, the particles move in the direction of the wave propagation in simple harmonic motion²⁶. When displacement in simple harmonic motion occurs, the particle moves at a fixed number of times per second no matter the level of force initially exerted upon it. The displacement and return to original position occur as a cycle of vibration, and the number of cycles per second is referred to as the frequency of vibration. Some objects, such as a tuning fork are designed to vibrate almost exclusively as one frequency³⁷. The more complex the object is, the more expansive its frequency set is.

A tuning fork vibrates at one frequency, but most vibrations are more complex than that of a tuning fork³⁷. Pressure waves are for the most part, sinusoidal waves, beginning at zero, reaching a maximum peak and minimum peak its cycle before returning to zero. An object like a tuning fork only experiences one pressure wave at a specific frequency. However, the addition of two or more simple sinusoids to one another results in a complex waveform. A complex wave is not a sinusoidal wave, but it is periodic as it repeats itself in a cycle. The lowest frequency at which it repeats is called the fundamental frequency³⁷.



Figure 6.Multiples of the fundamental frequency are called harmonics. Not every resonant frequency must be a harmonic, however. Spurious peaks may occur that are also very integral to the signal. These are overtones, but not harmonics as they are not multiples of the fundamental.

The fundamental frequency is also known as the natural resonant frequency, because the fundamental frequency is like a pacemaker—it sets the pace at which other frequencies in a complex tone will follow. All enclosed objects of air, including fluid samples like blood, have natural frequencies. The natural frequency of a system is the frequency at which the system will experience its greatest oscillations when undisturbed by a driving force (when the oscillations are driven by an external force, the frequency of greatest oscillation is called the natural resonant frequency³⁷; an example of this would be the frequency of a swing being pushed or the frequency at which a person's voice can break a wine glass). Voice can break a wine glass²⁶, because when the driving force of the voice's frequency matches the natural resonant frequency of the wine glass, causing maximum vibrations (amplitude), the glass will eventually shatter.

Think of a guitar string which vibrates at a fundamental frequency of 100 Hz. The string's two halves will vibrate at 200 Hz—twice the speed of 100 Hz. The string's thirds will vibrate at three times the speed of the fundamental frequency—300 Hz. These additional frequencies, which occur at multiples of the fundamental, are called harmonics. Together they are referred to as the harmonic series³⁷. There is no specific limit to how many vibrating frequencies there are for a specific vibration, but there is a trend that the higher the harmonic, the lower it is in amplitude—therefore, very high harmonics are usually ignored.

In clinical settings, sound waves are used in medicine to produce images of internal structures in the human body. Ultrasound waves (waves with frequencies above the threshold for human hearing—20,000 Hz) are propagated through human tissue by probes placed on the skin called transducers³⁸. Perhaps the most popular use of transducers in medical applications is in the determination of the sex of the fetus during pregnancy. Ultrasound-produced images are intensity maps of the sound wave projected back onto the probe by the tissue the wave encounters (some of the wave's intensity is absorbed by the tissue, which will then by absorbed or reflected off by the next tissue the wave encounters)³⁸. Biological fluids, including blood have low acoustic impedance and a speed of sound nearly five times that of air, allowing sound waves to easily pass through³⁹. The acoustic properties of blood, water, air and polystyrene (a material which will be used to model particles in fluid) are listed in the table below (Table 2).

Biomaterial	Density (g/cm ³) ^{39,40,59}	Speed of Sound (m/s) ^{39,40,41,59}	Acoustic Impedance ^{39,41,59} $(kg/s;m^2) \times 10^6$
Blood	1.055	1575	1.66
Water	1	1480	1.5
Air	.0013	343	.0004
Polystyrene	1.05	2450	2.52

Table 2. Comparison of acoustic properties of blood, water, air, and polystyrene, a polymer which we will use to mimic molecular components in blood.

V. Acoustics in Biomedical Applications

The physical character (i.e. size, shape) of components causing differentiation in acoustic response is a concept heavily used in acoustofluidics. Researchers have designed microfluidic devices capable of separating components from blood samples using strategically placed transducers and flow channel orientation. Ding et. al were able to use the concept of differentiation of acoustic radiation force experienced on particles commonly found in blood samples and designed a microfluidic device capable of separating MCF-7 human breast cancer cells from benign human leukocytes⁴². Wu et. al did the same, combining cell-removal and then exosome-removal modules into one microfluidic invention to separate exosomes from undiluted whole blood samples⁴³. The

different experiences in acoustic radiation force will cause, as Ding put it: "different times to migrate to the pressure nodes, thus providing clear identifiers for separation".⁴²



Figure 7From the Wu paper, (A) schematic of the cell removal and exosome isolation modules, (B) an image of the microfluidic chip itself, (C) mapping of the pressure nodes for the separation of cells.⁴³.

Classification of cellular components by their acoustic properties currently has been performed using photoacoustic methods. Strom et. al developed a microfluidic device embedded with a transducer of 375 MHz center frequency and a pulsed laser of 532 nm focused onto passing cells in the microfluidic flow channels⁴⁴. Their objective was to develop soundwave-based flow cytometer which could assess characteristics of rapidly flowing cells, testing the device on melanoma cells and acute myeloid leukemia cells. The spectral width of the cellular acoustic response to simultaneous ultrasound and photoacoustic wave propagation was used to determine cell diameter of melanoma cells. Strom and Kolios later published another paper using the same ultrasound and photoacoustic techniques (using an acoustic microscope) to differentiate red blood cells, white blood cells, and melanoma cells⁴⁵. In their second study, they found that the white blood cells did not emit a photoacoustic signal, which allowed them to differentiate those cells from melanoma and red blood cells. Because of the uniqueness of cell-types that may be circulating in the bloodstream, the different shapes and sizes may allow for many differentiations of acoustic responses in the same whole blood sample.

VI. Acoustic Dependence on Viscosity and Elasticity

In studying the effects of acoustic forces on fluid droplets, the droplet's Newtonian (or non-Newtonian) properties must be considered. Whole blood is a non-Newtonian fluid. Unlike Newtonian fluids like water, the viscosity of blood is dependent on the shear rate the blood experiences and is not constant⁷⁸. The biggest contributor to the viscosity of blood are the red blood cells, which aggregate together at low shear rates and deform and move in the direction of flow at high shear rates. It is the deformability of these cells, however, which would make the description of blood as a non-Newtonian, viscous fluid as inaccurate⁷⁸. Blood, rather is a viscoelastic fluid, displaying both properties of viscosity and elasticity.

Aqueous dextran solutions are used as a substitute for blood in this study. Unlike blood, aqueous dextran is not a viscoelastic fluid. Aqueous dextran is instead a Newtonian fluid with a predictable viscosity⁷⁷. With increasing dextran concentration, the viscosity of the droplet increases⁷⁷. Additionally, the attenuation coefficient and acoustic impedance (resistance) of the droplet increases—both are key factors in understanding how ultrasound waves interact with the droplet. Holt et. al found that increased dextran concentrations do not show significant changes in the bulk elasticity of the solution¹⁶. The acoustic methods used in this study showed insensitivity to changes in the bulk viscosity of the solutions but are sensitive to changes in bulk elasticity of solutions (they levitated other gels and blood samples), indicating that shifts in acoustic properties in the solutions during solidification or coagulation are due to changes in bulk elasticity and not viscosity¹⁶.

Khismatullin and Nadim concluded that under high Reynolds number conditions (lowviscosity condition), elasticity has a minor effect on the shape oscillations of the levitated droplet⁷⁹. The droplet would undergo such oscillations due to surface tension. Lowering the Reynolds number (increasing viscosity) would reduce the oscillation modes in a viscous solution, but in viscoelastic solution, new oscillation modes would arise—these would be caused by viscous and elastic stresses.⁷⁹ Research has been, and is still is, being done to further understand the effects of viscoelasticity on shape oscillations of blood droplets under acoustic forces in the Khismatullin laboratory.

VII. Acoustic Levitation

By using ultrasound waves to interact with liquids, all the above can be accomplished. Ultrasonic acoustic levitation is achieved by using acoustic tweezers to hold objects in air. Levitation is achieved when the force of gravity pulling the object down is balanced by an opposing force⁴⁸. In this case, the opposing force is an acoustic radiation force. When the tweezers generate a standing wave field, this force reaches its peak values at specific points called nodes in the standing wave field where the amplitude is zero (waves cancel each other out at the nodes when they interact)⁴⁷. At the nodes, the acoustic radiation force is enough to balance gravity, allowing for levitation of the object to occur. These nodes are like the pressure nodes described in the microfluidic applications of acoustic tweezing in the Wu and Ding papers.

Acoustic tweezing has been used in biomedical applications to manipulate cells and biological liquids and is preferred due to its ability to eliminate the potential effects of sample contact with device walls—including contamination or altered measurements¹⁶. It is also relatively inexpensive compared to the high-powered lasers needed for optical tweezing methods and can be used for interacting with nanometer-sized samples, unlike optical or magnetic tweezers. Unlike other methods, acoustic tweezing has been shown not to damage cellular structure, proving its biocompatibility¹⁷.



Figure 8. Effects of acoustic radiation force on levitated liquids.⁵⁵

The Khismatullin Lab has used acoustic tweezing to study the rheological properties of fluid samples, including whole blood. The lab, in collaboration with researchers from Boston University, has developed a novel, non-contact method for rheological analysis, referred to as "acoustic tweezing rheometry"¹⁶. The method uses acoustic levitation to measure with rheological properties of fluids, with volume as little as 6 μ L with the purpose of developing more accurate blood coagulation tests¹⁶.

Levitation at pressure nodes isolates the fluid sample to be manipulated by a driving force without contamination from the device. In dynamic acoustic tweezing experiments, a modulation signal is introduced to the standing wave field. This modulation signal is analogous to the driving force of air passing through the vocal folds into the vocal tract. The modulation signal induces fluid drop oscillations, which are analogous to the particle displacement (amplitude) due to the pressure wave²⁷. The frequencies at which greatest oscillations occur are the resonance frequencies of the system.

Such responses to the modulated signal have been used to differentiate between malariaafflicted or sickled red blood cells, which are much stiffer than normal red blood cells¹⁹. Stiffness affects the ability of red blood cells to deform which is, as mentioned previously, an integral part of the cell's ability to squeeze through tissue capillaries. The viscosity of a whole blood sample also affects the ability of the sample to oscillate. Because whole blood is a non-Newtonian fluid, its resistance to flow is dependent on a non-constant shear rate generated by the interaction between its cellular components¹⁵. Therefore, the character of these components (mainly red blood cells) directly impacts the oscillation of the whole blood sample.

VIII. Spectral Analysis

After the signal is recorded, the oscillations of the media due to the presence of a driving force can be analyzed on a spectrum, a graph showing the amplitude response at each frequency in the system. The spectrum is the result of the computation of the Fourier transform of the time-domain signal (time vs. amplitude)³⁷. The Fourier transform computes the energy at each frequency. The peaks of the Fourier transform can be identified as the resonant frequencies of the system. Spectrums are useful for a more quantitative look at the relationship between frequency and amplitude, as exact values are easier to extract from spectrums than its counterpart, the spectrogram³⁷.

As perhaps the most widely used analytical tool in speech science, spectrograms provide information not only about the frequency components of the signal, but also about the corresponding amplitude at those frequencies²⁶. This is done by mapping the points on the spectrogram by intensity—normally the more intense portions represent higher amplitudes (this is done using a color map, black and white is most typical). Formants are found on spectrograms by finding broad bands of higher energy. The center of the energy band is chosen as the representative frequency of the formant³⁷.

Another metric which can be used to measure the quality of the formants beyond their amplitudes, is the quality factor, or Q-Factor⁶⁴. The Q-Factor is found by dividing the frequency of the peak by the width of the peak (the frequencies which corresponding to the beginning and end of the hump the peak creates).⁶⁴

$$Q = \frac{f_0}{BW}$$

Equation 1. Q-factor is found by dividing the resonant frequency (f0) by the bandwidth of the resonance.

Q-Factor is a measure of how damped the oscillator is. Damping is the opposite of amplification—instead of reinforcing a signal, dampening lowers the signal quality. The lower the Q-factor, the higher the damping, and the weaker the resonance. In this application, the higher the amplitude and the more prominent the formant is, the higher the Q-factor.⁶³



Figure 9. For a resonant circuit, the higher the Q-factor, the lower the damping and the sharper the resonant peak is.⁶³

The value of the Q-factor describes how damped the system is. A system with a Q-factor $> \frac{1}{2}$ is an has an underdamped response, meaning that the damping is low so the oscillation will be sustained for a longer period, like in a pendulum. A system with a Q-factor $< \frac{1}{2}$ is an overdamped system, and the oscillation of this system is not going to be sustained as long. In fact, the oscillation will exponentially decay. A system with a Q-factor $= \frac{1}{2}$ is a critically damped system, and this system gradually rises to a steady-state. A strong resonance system will have peaks with higher Q-factors⁶³.

Acoustic levitation coupled with dynamic modulation will be used to induce oscillations of the levitated fluid. Such oscillations will be recorded and then spectrally measured for its spectral components to chart a spectral fingerprint of the fluid.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

I. Acoustic Tweezing

To test the hypothesis, a custom-made acoustic levitation system, developed by Levisonics, Inc. (patent owned by Tulane University) was used for the experiments. The core of the device is a transducer and reflector, positioned as far apart from each other as a half-wavelength. The transducer receives the ultrasound signal (this will be referred to as the carrier wave from this point on) from a function generator (Agilent 33220A Series Function Generator, Santa Clara, CA). Prior to receiving the carrier wave, the carrier wave is first amplified after leaving the function generator by an amplifier (Krohn-Hite, Brockton, MA). This signal, once reaching the transducer will create a standing wave field. This standing wave field is made steady by two, 3.175 mm thick piezoelectric discs (Channel Industries, Santa Barbara, CA) serving as a 30 kHz transducer, and an aluminum cylinder serving as a reflector.



Figure 10. Schematic of the device developed by the Khismatullin Lab. The device consists of a levitator (100), oscilloscope (102), function generator (104), amplifier (106), transducer (108), reflector (110), and a sample being levitated (112). The carrier wave is sent by the function generator, amplified by the amplifier, and then sent to the transducer.⁵⁶

In dynamic acoustic tweezing spectroscopy experiments, the amplitude of the carrier wave is modulated by a sine wave using a second function generator. This modulation signal induces oscillations in the fluid drop, which is placed at a pressure node in the standing wave field and prior to the modulation, held steady. The oscillations of the fluid drop are recorded by a photodetector, which is aligned with the fluid drop. A flashlight is used as a light source, aligned with the levitated drop and the photodetector. The flashlight shines light through to the photodetector. As the fluid drop oscillates, it changes the amount of light which reaches the photodetector. Therefore, the output voltage from the photodetector is linearly proportional to the changing area of the fluid drop while oscillating.



Figure 11. The driving (carrier) signal is modulated by a sine wave, which serves as the modulation signal. The modulated output induces oscillations from the levitated fluid drop, which are recorded by a photodetector apparatus.

II. Sample Preparation

Samples for establishing a proof of concept were prepared by first creating base solutions of 5% dextran (United States Biological, Salem, MA) in aqueous solution. A 5% dextran concentration was chosen due to its ability to induce a most stable oscillatory mode. Dextran, in fact, has been used to make a fluid designed to mimic blood for ultrasonic applications because of dextran's ability to raise the viscosity of the water-based fluid⁶⁵. An increase in polymer concentration, such as dextran, increases the bulk viscosity of the solution.¹⁶ Therefore, fewer modes of oscillation in the solution are induced due to a higher viscosity (which reduces the tendency of the sample to oscillate when induced). Furthermore, increasing dextran concentration does not increase the elasticity of the solution.¹⁶ The ability to reduce the number of variable changes in the system allows for a more stable control group.

Each base solution of 5% dextran was mixed with a 10% solution of polystyrene microparticles (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) in order to create solutions with concentrations of .025 M, .05 M, and .1 M polystyrene microparticles in 5% dextran. Droplets from the solutions of these three solutions, along with that of the control group (5% dextran without polystyrene microparticles) were levitated.

III. Experimental Procedure

The levitation apparatus has two function generators. The first function generator is used to create the standing wave acoustic field, and thus the frequency of the carrier wave must be controlled by the user in order to create a strong enough acoustic field to activate the node necessary to levitate the droplet. Once the node is activated, a pipette was used to extract 6 μ L of solution and placed on the node in the standing wave field in-between the transducer and reflector. Once the acoustic field is strong enough to trap the droplet and levitate it, a custom LabVIEW code automatically triggers the second function generator to modulate the acoustic field. The sine wave serving as a modulation signal, modulates the acoustic field at a frequency sweep from 150 Hz to 50 Hz for ten seconds. During this modulation, voltage from the photodetector is captured using a data acquisition system (put data acquisition system information here). The number of samples levitated are in the table below. The levitation period was done in one-minute intervals for ten minutes, meaning that the modulation signal was sent to the transducer every minute in order to induce ten-second oscillations.

Group	Samples Levitated	Microparticle	
		Concentration	
5% Dextran (control)	7	None	
Control w/ .025M PSMP	7	Lowest	
Control w/ .05M PSMP	7	Intermediate	
Control w/ .1M PSMP	6	Highest	

 Table 3. 'The number of sample fluid droplets levitated from the control and experimental groups.



Figure 12. The levitation system--an automated syringe, placed on a stand is used to inject a 6 µL sample from the solution into the node sandwiched in-between the plates of the levitator—a transducer and a reflector. A flashlight is used as a light source for the camera, which is used to take photographs of the levitated sample. A humidifier (behind the camera) can be used to control the humidity in the room.



Figure 13. A fluid sample as small as 6 μ L can be levitated using this system. The sample is placed in the path of light from a flashlight. This light shines in a straight line to a photodiode, and the oscillations of the sample will block the light going to the photodiode. The greater the oscillations, the more light is blocked.

IV. Signal Processing and Analysis

To analyze the oscillation data of the fluid droplets, a custom MATLAB code was designed with the following goals—first, to successfully filter the noise from the signal (with the most important obstacle being to distinguish noise peaks from actual resonance peaks), secondly, to convert the signal from time-domain to frequency-domain, and thirdly, to extract spectral features from the signal in frequency-domain. The latter was done using a Fast Fourier transform (as referenced in the thesis background). The primary spectral feature extracted for this study was the quality factor of the spectral resonances.

Because of the nature of the experimental set-up, the bandpass filter used for filtering was a narrow band filter—only allowing signal at frequencies between 50 and 150 Hz through the filter and attenuating frequencies outside of this range. In this way, the process for processing and analyzing data files would be time efficient. Occasionally, small peaks would be seen at the harmonics of 60 Hz, but those peaks were dismissed as the cause of them was electrical interference. As will be explained further in the discussion section of the thesis, problems could arise with resonance frequency bands overlapping with noise peaks. As will be explained further in the discussion section, it was discovered the quality factor also proved to be a useful tool in distinguishing noise peaks from true resonances. The basic code used to achieve these goals will be found in the appendix portion of this thesis.



Figure 14. A block diagram showing the workflow from signal to quality factor. The signal is filtered through a bandpass filter before being transformed to the frequency-domain. Then, resonant peaks are selected and then spectral features are extracted from the peak.

RESULTS

I. Fourier Analysis

The custom MATLAB code received signals akin to the one shown in Figure 1 and successfully used the bandpass filter and Fast Fourier Transform analysis (Figure 2) to extract resonance data from the spectra. Fourier analysis of the drop oscillation response to the frequency modulation in the listed experiments revealed at least one resonance in the oscillation signal for each trial performed in the control and the experimental groups.



Figure 15. A sample signal of the oscillation of a levitated droplet. The signal is filtered afterwards, as described in the materials and methods section in preparation for spectral analysis using a Fourier Transform.



Figure 16. A sample Fast Fourier Transform of the oscillation signal, revealing a broad resonance peak at around 100 Hz.

The Fourier analysis also revealed the oscillation spectra of levitated drops with higher concentrations of polystyrene microparticles were more likely to exhibit an additional resonance peak, compared to the singular resonance peak of the lower concentrations of microparticles (control, .025M concentration, and .05M concentration). In 5 of 6 samples levitated, the .1M PSMP concentration droplet exhibited two resonance peaks at time zero. This was the case in only 2 of 7 samples with .05M PSMP concentration and were not seen in any of the samples for any of the other remaining groups.

Double Trouble Sample Spectra from Various Solutions



Figure 17.Representative spectra from all tested control and experimental groups. Highlighted in pink is the spectrum of the experimental group with the highest concentration of polystyrene microparticles. It differs from the others as it features a second resonance.

П. **Resonance Shifts**

Furthermore, the frequency values of the resonant peaks each time point for each group were tracked. It was found for all groups, control and experimental, that with time, the resonant frequency shifts with time.

Group	Average Primary Resonance Frequency Shift (Hz/min)
Control	1.387
+.025M PSMP	1.521
+.05M PSMP	1.956
+.1M PSMP	1.632

Table 4. The average resonance shift of the primary resonance peak of the spectra for each group...



Figure 18. Fast Fourier Transform from a tested sample droplet. With time, not only do the resonance frequencies shift, but the amplitude of the frequency shifts with it, broadening the resonance peaks and thus, dampening it.

III. Effect of Humidity

The effect on humidity on the resonance shift was explored. The primary resonance shifts were divided into groups based on the level of humidity recorded on the day of the experiments. Higher resonance shifting was found to be proportional to experimental environments of lower humidity.

Average Primary Resonance Shift			
Group	Day 1 (49%	Day 2 (33-38%	Day 3 (27%
	Humidity)	Humidity)	Humidity)
Control	1.204 (4 samples)	1.631 (3 samples)	-
+.025M PSMP	1.217 (4 samples)	1.907 (3 samples)	-
+.05M PSMP	1.687 (4 samples)	2.314 (3 samples)	-
+.1M PSMP	1.461 (3 samples)	-	1.817 (3 samples)

Table 5. The average resonance shift of the primary resonance peak of the spectra, found during each day of experimentation. On each day, the humidity in the experimental laboratory differed.

Average Secondary Resonance Shift

Day 1 (4970	Day 2 (33-38%	Day 3 (27%
Humidity)	Humidity)	Humidity)
-	1.016 (2 samples)*	-
0.526 (2 samples)*	-	2.132 (3 samples)
	Humidity) - 0.526 (2 samples)*	Humidity) Humidity) - 1.016 (2 samples)* 0.526 (2 samples)* -

Table 6. The average resonance shift of the secondary resonance peak of the spectra, found during each day of experimentation. On each day, the humidity in the experimental laboratory differed. *Only two samples of the tested +.05M PSMP groups showed a secondary resonance peak. Only one of the samples of the tested +.1M PSMP groups did not show a secondary resonance peak.



Figure 19. Resonance shifts of the primary resonance peaks for the control and experimental groups, split by humidity. Higher humidity 49% for all groups, while lower humidity values were 38% for the control and the +.025M PSMP group, 33% for the +.05M PSMP group, and 27% for the +.1M PSMP group.



Figure 20. Resonance shifts of the primary resonance peaks for the control and experimental groups, split by humidity. Higher humidity 49% for all groups, while lower humidity values were 33% for the +.05M PSMP group, and 27% for the .1M PSMP group.

IV. Quality Factor

The quality factor of each resonance peak was found using Equation 1, taking the frequency bandwidth at half-maximum amplitude. What is reported in each of the following graphs is the total quality factor of the spectra. Due to some spectra having multiple resonance peaks, the total quality factor of the system would be the sum of the quality factors from each of the peaks. It was found that the total quality factor of the spectra of samples with higher concentrations of microparticles (.05M and .1M PSMP) was greater than the spectra of samples with lower concentrations of microparticles (.025M and the control). It was also found with time, the total quality factor in the spectra decreased. However, the rate of decrease was not calculated due to discrepancies discovered in how the quality factor is calculated (this will be explained in the discussion section of this thesis).



Figure 21. Total quality factor for each sample levitated at each time point. While a general trend of high quality factor to low quality factor is observed, there are some outliers hanging around in the top right corner. These are likely miscalculations or misreading of the quality factor, and a solution on how to fix this problem in the code is divulged in the Discussion section.

V. Code Viability

The code written to achieve the purposes of this study have also been in the Biomedical Acoustics Laboratory to analyze the droplet oscillations of other fluids, other than aqueous dextran. Such fluids include whole blood, blood plasma, amniotic fluid, and other standard fluids. The same effects and patterns seen in the data obtained from the experiments of this study can also generally be seen in the data for the droplet oscillations of those fluids as well. Sample graphs showing these effects can be found in the Appendix.

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

From the results shown, there are spectral differences in fluid droplets and that these differences reveal themselves with different concentrations of polystyrene micro particles. However, the tribe effects of the microparticles on the resonances of the droplets are unknown due to potential overriding effects.

From the conclusions of Khismatullin and Nadim's study, it should be expected that oscillatory modes should decrease under conditions of low Reynolds number, or high viscosity. This was the case in the experiments done here—it was evident that the oscillation modes of the droplets decreased as the concentration of dextran in the aqueous dextran solution was raised. This is the reason that 5% aqueous dextran was chosen as the control, rather than water or aqueous solutions with lower dextran concentrations. Enough dextran in the solution and the oscillation modes were reduced to one. It was important the oscillation modes of the control were as few as possible, so that it would be easier to analyze the effects of the microparticles.

Aqueous dextran solutions also have negligible elasticity, as adding dextran to water does not result in a viscoelastic fluid. Therefore, according to Holt. et al's findings, the resonance modes of the aqueous dextran droplet should not have shifted with time. However, in these findings the resonance did shift with time.

Because experiments were performed on four different days, there were changes in the humidity of the laboratory during experiments. Because the humidity of the room was recorded prior to each experiment, the data could be split by humidity for further analysis. It was found that with lower humidity, there was an increase in resonance frequency shift per minute for all of the groups tested. It could be hypothesized that with lower humidity, the more tendency for the drop to evaporate and thus cause changes in resonance frequency shift.

Because of this effect, it is difficult to quantify how much effect the microparticles have on the oscillation modes of the droplet. According to Khismatullin and Nadium, viscous droplets will show a new set of oscillatory modes if some elasticity is added to the model. These modes would be dependent on viscous and elastic stresses, rather than on surface tension (in cases of low viscosity fluids like water). Do the polystyrene microparticles add some elasticity to the droplet?

There is good reason to believe so. It was shown that in the droplets with .1 M of polystyrene microparticles, there was an additional resonance mode. This shows that there is a concentration threshold that if superseded, would illicit a secondary resonance peak. However, like with the primary resonance peak, it would shift and dissipate with time. If the conclusions of Holt et. al are to be accepted, the the shift in resonance should be due to elasticity. However, it is important to reiterate that how much of this shift is due to the elasticity of the microparticles cannot be accurately quantified.

As any levitated fluid droplet's oscillation signal would depreciate with time due to evaporation, solidification, or evaporation, it can become increasingly difficult to select the true resonance peaks of the signal (if any exist). With depreciating signal, the noise which went unfiltered may become more prominent and overlap with the true resonance of the signal. This is especially more likely in cases where the resonance has shifted and is closer to 120 Hz, which is a harmonic of the 60 Hz AC power line signal. This is problematic and leads to incorrect calculations of resonance frequency and quality factor, and corrections often must be made after the data is processed. This is time consuming and

inhibits the ability to continue on in the study. How might a new noise filter be designed to accommodate for this fact without employing an algorithm that would interfere with the bandpass filter already in place or interfere with the true signal values itself?

Noise peaks tend to be very sharp and narrow, while true resonances tend to be broader in shape. Because quality factor is dependent on the bandwidth of the resonance peak, a narrow bandwidth will lead to an abnormally high resonance peak. Therefore, in cases featuring peaks with significantly higher quality factors than its neighbors, those cases were investigated for noise peaks. Further iterations of the algorithm will be updated to include this observation, in the form of machine learning to investigate and add another layer of filter to the signal to account for abnormal quality factor trends.



Figure 22. In addition to the pseudocode diagram seen in the Materials and Methods section, this version is updated in response to the findings of this study. Abnormal quality factor values can be tracked back to its originator—noise peaks. Because of this observation, quality factor can be used a post-processing check to ensure that all of the right peaks are selected.

There is reason to accept the premise that resonance features of the oscillations of

fluid droplets are reflective of its composition. However, in order to reach a more definitive

conclusion on the factors which would make a phenomenon possible, further work must be done to isolate and study these variable factors more closely.

Such work includes tackling the issue of evaporation. With a smaller fluid droplet, the resonance of the fluid droplet will shift to the right (as a higher resonance frequency means that it takes more energy for the waves to move the particles of the droplet). A study can be performed to study whether there is significant difference in the resonances of fluid droplets of different size. A positive test from such a study would indicate the need to build a system that would enclose the droplet to prevent evaporation during experimentation. Such an enclosure would need to have low a attenuation coefficient, so that it would not affect the ability for ultrasound waves to pass through to the droplet.

Additionally, the current system does not account for the attenuation properties of the fluid droplet itself. How the droplet reflects sound back to the transducer is of useful analysis. Studies have been performed to study these reflected signals to distinguish cell types. It is this principle that allows for ultrasound images of internal structures of the body to be made due to the principle that different tissue structures attenuate sound differently. This additional information, coupled with studying the oscillations of the fluid droplet, may be helpful in determining more subtle differences in composition.

Even with more experiments and projects to be done, acoustic levitation is still a highly preferred method for analysis of small biological samples due to its ability to assess properties without fear of contaminating or changing sample properties via unintended contact.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. NLT Study Bible. Tyndale House Publishers, Inc., 2008.
- 2. Bohn, H. G. (1910). Hand-book of proverbs: comprising Rays collection of English proverbs, with his additions from foreign languages
- 3. Groopman, J. (2019, June 25). The History of Blood. Retrieved from https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2019/01/14/the-history-of-blood.
- 4. George, R. (2019). *Nine pints: a journey through the money, medicine, and mysteries of blood.* New York: Picador.
- Sawday, J. (2018, February 6). An Anatomical Essay on the Movement of the Heart Circulating Now from NLM. Retrieved from https://circulatingnow.nlm.nih.gov/2018/02/06/an-anatomical-essay-on-themovement-of-the-heart/.
- (n.d.). History of Blood Transfusions. Retrieved from https://www.redcrossblood.org/donate-blood/blood-donation-process/what-happensto-donated-blood/blood-transfusions/history-blood-transfusion. A brief history of medical diagnosis and the birth of the clinical laboratory:
- Udobang, W. (2017, July 19). 'It's like millions of ants are biting my bones' fighting sickle cell disease in Nigeria. Retrieved from <u>https://www.theguardian.com/globaldevelopment-professionals-network/2017/jul/19/its-like-millions-of-ants-are-bitingmy-bones-fighting-sickle-cell-disease-in-nigeria
 </u>
- Salaudeen, A. (2019, July 10). In Nigeria, your genetic makeup can decide if you get a second date. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2019/07/10/health/genotypedating-nigeria-intl/index.html
- Elsewhere..., N. from. (2015, March 25). Saudi Arabia: Genetic tests lead to 165,000 break-ups. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/blogs-news-from-elsewhere-32050313</u>
- Nguyen, T. C. (2014, March 6). How To Run 30 Health Tests On a Single Drop of Blood. Retrieved from <u>https://www.smithsonianmag.com/innovation/how-to-run-30-health-tests-on-a-single-drop-of-blood-180949983/</u>
- Tripathi, S., Kumar, Y. V. B., Agrawal, A., Prabhakar, A., & Joshi, S. S. (2016). Microdevice for plasma separation from whole human blood using bio-physical and geometrical effects. *Scientific Reports*, 6(1). doi: 10.1038/srep26749
- Lutz, C., Cho, H. J., Alguire, P. C., Houchens, N., & Cleveland Clinic Journal of Medicine. (2017, August 16). Are we causing anemia by ordering unnecessary blood tests? Retrieved from <u>https://www.mdedge.com/ccjm/article/109827/geriatrics/arewe-causing-anemia-ordering-unnecessary-blood-tests</u>
- Koch, C. G., Reineks, E. Z., Tang, A. S., Hixson, E. D., Phillips, S., Sabik, J. F., ... Blackstone, E. H. (2015). Contemporary Bloodletting in Cardiac Surgical Care. *The Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, 99(3), 779–784. doi: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2014.09.062
- 14. Sanger-katz, M. (2019, April 30). They Want It to Be Secret: How a Common Blood Test Can Cost \$11 or Almost \$1,000. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/30/upshot/health-care-huge-price-discrepancies.
- 15. Widmaier, E. P., Raff, H., Strang, K. T., & Vander, A. J. (2008). *Vanders human physiology: the mechanisms of body function* (11th ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill Higher Education.

- Luo, D., Holt, R. G., & Khismatullin, D. B. (2017). Quasi-Static Acoustic Tweezing Thromboelastometry. *Biophysical Journal*, 112(3). doi: 10.1016/j.bpj.2016.11.1645
- Ozcelik, A., Rufo, J., Guo, F., Gu, Y., Li, P., Lata, J., & Huang, T. J. (2018). Acoustic tweezers for the life sciences. *Nature Methods*, 15(12), 1021–1028. doi: 10.1038/s41592-018-0222-9
- Mishra, P., Hill, M., & Glynne-Jones, P. (2014). Deformation of red blood cells using acoustic radiation forces. *Biomicrofluidics*, 8(3), 034109. doi: 10.1063/1.4882777
- Diez-Silva, M., Dao, M., Han, J., Lim, C.-T., & Suresh, S. (2010). Shape and Biomechanical Characteristics of Human Red Blood Cells in Health and Disease. *MRS Bulletin*, 35(5), 382–388. doi: 10.1557/mrs2010.571
- Qin, Z., & Buehler, M. J. (2019). Analysis of the vibrational and sound spectrum of over 100,000 protein structures and application in sonification. *Extreme Mechanics Letters*, 29, 100460. doi: 10.1016/j.eml.2019.100460
- Yu, C.-H., Qin, Z., Martin-Martinez, F. J., & Buehler, M. J. (2019). A Self-Consistent Sonification Method to Translate Amino Acid Sequences into Musical Compositions and Application in Protein Design Using Artificial Intelligence. ACS Nano, 13(7), 7471–7482. doi: 10.1021/acsnano.9b02180
- Eaton KP, Levy K, Soong C, et al. Evidence-Based Guidelines to Eliminate Repetitive Laboratory Testing. JAMA Intern Med. 2017;177(12):1833–1839. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2017.5152
- 23. Ladefoged, P., & Johnson, K. (2015). *A course in phonetics* (7th ed.). Australia: Wadsworth.
- 24. Stevens, K. N. (2000). Acoustic phonetics. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- 25. Park, N., Park, S., & Lee, M. (2019). High performance parallel KMP algorithm on a heterogeneous architecture. *Cluster Computing*. doi: 10.1007/s10586-019-02975-5
- 26. Zsiga, E. C. (2013). The Sounds of Language: An Introduction to Phonetics and Phonology. Hoboken: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Hosseinzadeh, V. A., Brugnara, C., & Holt, R. G. (2018). Shape oscillations of single blood drops: applications to human blood and sickle cell disease. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1). doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-34600-7
- Atkins, C. G., Buckley, K., Blades, M. W., & Turner, R. F. (2017). Raman Spectroscopy of Blood and Blood Components. *Applied Spectroscopy*, 71(5), 767– 793. doi: 10.1177/0003702816686593
- 29. Park, A. (2015, July 16). How Blood Tests Are Changing Medicine. Retrieved from https://time.com/3960519/how-blood-tests-are-changing-medicine/.
- Xu, G. J., Kula, T., Xu, Q., Li, M. Z., Vernon, S. D., Ndungu, T., ... Elledge, S. J. (2015). Comprehensive serological profiling of human populations using a synthetic human virome. *Science*, *348*(6239). doi: 10.1126/science.aaa0698
- Seyfried, T. N., & Huysentruyt, L. C. (2013). On the Origin of Cancer Metastasis. *Critical Reviews in Oncogenesis*, 18(1 - 2), 43–73. doi: 10.1615/critrevoncog.v18.i1-2.40
- Chambers, A. F., Groom, A. C., & Macdonald, I. C. (2002). Dissemination and growth of cancer cells in metastatic sites. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 2(8), 563–572. doi: 10.1038/nrc865
- 33. Leach, R. M., Drummond, M., & Doig, A. (2013). *Practical flow cytometry in haematology diagnosis*. Chichester, West Sussex, UK: Wiley-Blackwell.

- Jahan-Tigh, R. R., Ryan, C., Obermoser, G., & Schwarzenberger, K. (2012). Flow Cytometry. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, 132(10), 1–6. doi: 10.1038/jid.2012.282
- Zheng, T., Finn, C., Parrett, C. J., Dhume, K., Hwang, J. H., Sidhom, D., ... Huo, Q. (2017). A Rapid Blood Test To Determine the Active Status and Duration of Acute Viral Infection. ACS Infectious Diseases, 3(11), 866–873. doi: 10.1021/acsinfecdis.7b00137
- 36. Hixenbaugh, M. (2019, June 26). No one should die from a blood transfusion. So why did it happen at MD Anderson, the nation's top cancer hospital? Retrieved from <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/no-one-should-die-blood-transfusion-so-why-did-it-n1021506</u>.
- Borden, G. J., Harris, K. S., & Raphael, L. J. (1994). Speech science primer: physiology, acoustics, and perception of speech (3rd ed.). Baltimore(Md.): Williams & Wilkins.
- 38. Ziskin, M. C. (1993). Fundamental physics of ultrasound and its propagation in tissue. *RadioGraphics*, 13(3), 705–709. doi: 10.1148/radiographics.13.3.8316679
- Azhari, H. (2010). Basics of biomedical ultrasound for engineers. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons.
- 40. Speed of sound Oxford Reference. (2017, June 16). Retrieved from https://www.oxfordreference.com/view/10.1093/oi/authority.20110803100522606.
- 41. Regtien, P. P. L. (2012). Sensors for mechatronics. Amsterdam: Elsevier.
- 42. Ding, X., Peng, Z., Lin, S.-C. S., Geri, M., Li, S., Li, P., ... Huang, T. J. (2014). Cell separation using tilted-angle standing surface acoustic waves. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 111(36), 12992–12997. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1413325111
- Wu, M., Ouyang, Y., Wang, Z., Zhang, R., Huang, P.-H., Chen, C., ... Huang, T. J. (2017). Isolation of exosomes from whole blood by integrating acoustics and microfluidics. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 114(40), 10584– 10589. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1709210114
- 44. Strohm, E. M., Gnyawali, V., Vondervoort, M. V. D., Daghighi, Y., Tsai, S. S. H., & Kolios, M. C. (2016). Classification of biological cells using a sound wave based flow cytometer. *Photons Plus Ultrasound: Imaging and Sensing 2016*. doi: 10.1117/12.2211740
- Strohm, E. M., & Kolios, M. C. (2015). Classification of blood cells and tumor cells using label-free ultrasound and photoacoustics. *Cytometry Part A*, 87(8), 741–749. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.22698
- 46. Fant, G. (1960). Acoustic theory of speech production: with calculations based on Xray studies of Russian articulations. The Hague: Mouton.
- Andrade, M. A. B., Pérez, N., & Adamowski, J. C. (2015). Particle manipulation by a non-resonant acoustic levitator. *Applied Physics Letters*, 106(1), 014101. doi: 10.1063/1.4905130
- Foresti, D., Nabavi, M., Klingauf, M., Ferrari, A., & Poulikakos, D. (2013). Acoustophoretic contactless transport and handling of matter in air. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 110(31), 12549–12554. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1301860110
- Norouzi, N., Bhakta, H. C., & Grover, W. H. (2017). Sorting cells by their density. *Plos One*, *12*(7). doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0180520
- 50. Paxton, Steve, Peckham, Michelle, Knibbs, & Adele. (2003). The Leeds Histology Guide. Retrieved from <u>https://www.histology.leeds.ac.uk/index.php</u>.

- 51. Marks, Denese. "Explainer: What's Actually in Our Blood?" *The Conversation*, 10 Dec. 2019, theconversation.com/explainer-whats-actually-in-our-blood-75066.
- 52. VyCAP. (n.d.). Enumerate Circulating Tumor Cells in whole blood, urine, and spinal fluids. Retrieved from <u>https://www.vycap.com/application/circulating-tumor-cells/</u>.
- 53. Flow Cytometry Fundamental Principle, How FACS Works. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.bosterbio.com/protocol-and-troubleshooting/flow-cytometry-principle.
- Kellerman, C. (2019, October 31). Harmonics Part 1 Introduction to Harmonics & BLE. Retrieved from <u>https://punchthrough.com/harmonics-part-1-introduction-to-harmonics-ble-2/</u>.
- 55. Zang, D., Yu, Y., Chen, Z., Li, X., Wu, H., & Geng, X. (2017). Acoustic levitation of liquid drops: Dynamics, manipulation and phase transitions. *Advances in Colloid and Interface Science*, 243, 77–85. doi: 10.1016/j.cis.2017.03.003
- 56. Khismatullin, D. & Holt, R. (2017) US Patent Application No. 15/068,126.
- 57. Paulus, J. (1975). Platelet size in man. *Blood*, 46(3), 321–336. doi: 10.1182/blood.v46.3.321.bloodjournal463321
- Chamberlain, K., Froebel, M., Macpherson, J., & Penington, D. (1988). Morphometric Analysis of Density Subpopulations of Normal Human Platelets. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 60(01), 044–049. doi: 10.1055/s-0038-1647632
- Lochab, J., & Singh, V. R. (2004). Acoustic behavior of plastics for medical applications. *Indian Journal of Pure and Applied Physics*, 42, 595–599. Retrieved from http://nopr.niscair.res.in/bitstream/123456789/9611/1/IJPAP 42(8) 595-599.pdf
- 60. Principles of chromatography. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>https://www.khanacademy.org/test-prep/mcat/chemical-processes/separations-</u> <u>purifications/a/principles-of-chromatography</u>.
- 61. Wu, J., Fu, Z., Yan, F., & Ju, H. (2009). Biomedical and clinical applications of immunoassays and immunosensors for tumor markers. *Trends in Analytical Chemistry*, *26*(7), 679–688.
- Hage, D. S. (1999). Affinity Chromatography: A Review of Clinical ApplicationsAffinity Chromatography: A Review of Clinical Applications. *Clinical Chemistry*, 45(5), 593–615.
- 63. Notes, E. (n.d.). Quality Factor / Q Factor; formulas and equations. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from <u>https://www.electronics-notes.com/articles/basic_concepts/q-quality-factor/basics-tutorial-formula.php</u>.
- 64. Green, E. I. (1955). The Story of Q. *American Scientist*, 43, 584–594. Retrieved from http://www.collinsaudio.com/Prosound_Workshop/The_story_of_Q.pdf
- Samavat, H., & Evans, J. (2006). An ideal blood mimicking fluid for doppler ultrasound phantoms. *Journal of Medical Physics*, 31(4), 275–278. doi: 10.4103/0971-6203.29198
- 66. Graham, M. (2003). The Coulter principle: foundation of an industry. *Journal of the Association for Laboratory Automation*, 8(6), 72–81. doi: 10.1016/s1535-5535(03)00023-6
- 67. Hogg, W. R., & Coulter, W. H. (n.d.).
- Sullivan, E. (2006). Hematology Analyzer: From Workhorse to Thoroughbred. *Laboratory* Medicine, 37(5), 273–278. doi: 10.1309/tmq6t4cbcg408141
- 69. Hematology analyzer. (2019, November 27). Retrieved from https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hematology_analyzer.

- Smith, S. A., Travers, R. J., & Morrissey, J. H. (2015). How it all starts: Initiation of the clotting cascade. *Critical reviews in biochemistry and molecular biology*, 50(4), 326–336. doi:10.3109/10409238.2015.1050550
- 71. Palta, S., Saroa, R., & Palta, A. (2014). Overview of the coagulation system. *Indian journal of anaesthesia*, *58*(5), 515–523. doi:10.4103/0019-5049.144643
- V. J. Martlew, Peri-operative management of patients with coagulation disorders, BJA: British Journal of Anaesthesia, Volume 85, Issue 3, 1 September 2000, Pages 446–455, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/bja/85.3.446</u>
- Harris, Leanne F., Castro-López, Vanessa., Killard, Anthony J. (2013). Coagulation monitoring devices: Past, present, and future at the point of care. *TrAC Trends in Analytical Chemistry*, 50, 85-95, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trac.2013.05.009</u>.
- Collins, Shawn & MacIntyre, Carolyn & Hewer, Ian. (2016). Thromboelastography: Clinical Application, Interpretation, and Transfusion Management. *AANA journal*. 84. 129-134.
- 75. Hanke, A. A., Herold, U., Dirkmann, D., Tsagakis, K., Jakob, H., & Görlinger, K. (2012). Thromboelastometry Based Early Goal-Directed Coagulation Management Reduces Blood Transfusion Requirements, Adverse Events, and Costs in Acute Type A Aortic Dissection: A Pilot Study. *Transfusion medicine and hemotherapy : offizielles Organ der Deutschen Gesellschaft fur Transfusionsmedizin und Immunhamatologie*, 39(2), 121–128. doi:10.1159/000337723
- 76. Evans, P.A., Hawkins, K., Lawrence, M., Williams, R.L., Barrow, M.S., Thirumalai, N., Williams, P.R. (2008). Rheometry and associated techniques for blood coagulation studies. *Medical Engineering & Physics*, 30(6), 671-679. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.medengphy.2007.08.005</u>.
- 77. Akashi N, Kushibiki JI, Dunn F. Measurements of acoustic properties of aqueous dextran solutions in the VHF/UHF range. Ultrasonics. 2000;38(9):915–919.
- 78. Pop, G A M et al. "The clinical significance of whole blood viscosity in (cardio)vascular medicine." Netherlands heart journal : monthly journal of the Netherlands Society of Cardiology and the Netherlands Heart Foundation vol. 10,12 (2002): 512-516.
- 79. Khismatullin, Damir B., and Ali Nadim. "Shape Oscillations of a Viscoelastic Drop." *Physical Review E*, vol. 63, no. 6, 2001, doi:10.1103/physreve.63.061508.

APPENDIX



I. Amplitude-Frequency Response of Sample Droplets

Figure 23. A plot of oscillation spectra from the same aqueous dextran fluid droplet. It was seen that with time, the resonance frequency shifts and its amplitude dampens.



Figure 24. The same shifting effect was seen even in oscillation spectra with two resonance peaks, rather than just one. The secondary peak diminished faster and was absorbed by the larger peak.



Figure 25. To show the effect viscosity has on resonance modes, three different concentrations of aqueous dextran solutions were levitated. Raising the dextran concentration to 5%, thus increasing the velocity, lowered the number of oscillatory modes from two to one and provided a much more stable spectrum.



Figure 26. The code in the appendix below has also been used to analyze oscillation spectra of other fluid droplets, like whole blood. The resonance shifts in blood are more prominent than in aqueous dextran due to blood's stronger behavior as a viscoelastic fluod.

II. MATLAB Code to Obtain Amplitude-Frequency Response

```
[source files, source dir]=uigetfile('*.csv', 'Select the
                                                               csv
file.');
addpath(source dir);
%% raw data processing
%importing the data
data = csvread(fullfile(source_dir, source files),5,0);
raw time = data(:,1);
raw signal = data(:,2);
%sweep information - Need to find way to automatically detect this
(did
%it at least with filtering!)
startFreq = 150;
stopFreq = 100;
% %filter the raw signal (bandpass)
[real_time,real_signal, Fs] = humfilter(data);
    Detailed explanation goes here
8
raw time = data(:,1);
raw_signal = data(:,2);
```

```
Fs = 1/(mean(diff(raw time))); %sampling rate
mmsignal = raw signal - mean(raw signal);
buttLoop = bandpass(mmsignal, [50 150], Fs);
real signal = buttLoop;
%% taking the fft of the filtered signal
figure;
Y = fft(real signal);
L = length(real signal);
P2 = abs(Y/L);
P1 = P2(1:L/2+1);
P1(2:end-1) = 2*P1(2:end-1);
f = Fs^{*}(0:(L/2))/L;
% FFT
plot(f,P1, 'DisplayName', 'FFT')
title('Fast Fourier Transform')
xlabel('f (Hz)')
ylabel('Normalized Amplitude (V)')
% xlim([0 150])
%peak analysis
[pks,locs,~,~]
                = findpeaks(Penv, 'MinPeakDistance',
                                                               70,
'MinPeakHeight', 1e-4, 'MinPeakProminence', 1e-2);
%% calculating Bandwidth Frequencies at Half-Maximum
halfMaxAmplitude = peak/2; %half of the maximum power;
vectorsize = size(envelope);
checkvector(1:vectorsize) = halfMaxAmplitude;
%sometimes the halfMax is not a point in the envelopepeaks array.
The below
%code finds the closest number in the envelopepeaks array to the
halfMax.
d = abs(envelope-halfMaxAmplitude); %subtracts the halfMax from
the envelope peaks function
[e, ix] = sort(d); %sorts them in ascending order and grabs indices
(ix)
%the following code goes through the entire HzScale and finds the
frequency
%before the PeakFrequency that is the closest to the halfMax
for j=1:length(ix)
    TestValue = f(ix(j));
    if count == 1
        if TestValue < Hz
```

```
LeftFrequency = TestValue; %vector of all frequencies
before the PeakFrequency
            break
        end
    else
        if TestValue < Hz && TestValue > HzSET(count-1)
            LeftFrequency = TestValue; %vector of all frequencies
before the PeakFrequency
            break
        end
    end
end
%the following code goes through the entire HzScale and finds the
frequency past the PeakFrequency that is the closest to the
halfMax.
for l=1:length(ix)
    TestValue2 = f(ix(1));
    if count == length(HzSET)
        if TestValue2 > Hz
            RightFrequency = TestValue2;
            break
        end
    elseif count == 1
        if TestValue2 > Hz && TestValue2 < HzSET(count+1)</pre>
            RightFrequency = TestValue2;
            break
        end
    else
        if TestValue2 > Hz && TestValue2 < HzSET(count+1)</pre>
            RightFrequency = TestValue2;
            break
        end
    end
end
%% Quality Factor
Q = Hz/(RightFrequency-LeftFrequency); %quality factor
end
```